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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 12, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 3, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 4, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical in the form of followup by Dr.

Blankenship.

2. Payment for additional medical in the form of surgery by

Dr. Blankenship.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant was injured on May 13, 2011, when a
child ran up behind her and hit her lower
back.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend the claimant has
sustained a compensable low back injury on
September 9, 2010 and May 13, 2011.  Surgery
has not been recommended and the claimant was
assigned a seven percent (7%) permanent
anatomical impairment rating by Dr. Standefer
on May 10, 2011, which has been paid.  The
respondents contend that the claimant is not
entitled to additional medical treatment on
the basis that it is unreasonable, unnecessary
and does not arise out of the compensable
injury and that there are no measurable and
objective findings to support any additional
treatment.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-one-year-old female

who sustained a compensable injury to her back.  The claimant was

employed by the respondent as a paraprofessional to work with

special-needs students.  On September 9, 2010, the claimant injured

her back while preventing a child from falling.  On April 13, 2011,

the claimant had another incident regarding her back.  Following is

the claimant’s testimony regarding that indicate:

“Q.   You started to tell about another
incident I think that occurred at the school.
Was that prior to your surgery?
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A.   Yes, ma'am.  It was on May 13.

Q.   Of what year?

A.   Of 2010, I believe.  No.  '11.  Sorry.

Q.   And what happened?

A.   I had a student -- I was supervising
students getting onto the bus to go home.  And
I had a student who was having behavioral
issues.  And when -- she ran out of a door and
then ran back in behind me.  When she came up
behind me, she hit me full force with both of
her hands out in front of her and she hit me
in my lower back.

Q.   And how did that feel?

A.   It increased my pain.

Q.   Did it change your pain?

A.   The pain was the same.  It just became
more intensified.”

The claimant and respondents have stipulated that the claimant’s

sustained a compensable injury to her back.

The claimant began to receive treatment for her compensable

back injury in September 2010.  An MRI was performed at Arkansas

Medical Imaging and Open Air MRI in Fayetteville, Arkansas, on

October 19, 2010.  Following are the impressions from the MRI of

the claimant’s lumbar spine:

“1. Grade I retrolisthesis of 2mm of L5 over
the S1 vertebra.
2. Mildly reduced height, diffuse asymmetrical
bulge and a broad based left paracentral-
foraminal protrusion of L5-S1 disc impinging
upon the S1 nerve root and along with
bilateral mild facetal hypertrophy, causing
mild right and moderate left neuroforaminal
narrowing.”
3. Diffuse asymetrical bulge and a broad based
right extraforaminal protrusion of L4-5 disc
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with bilateral mild facetal arthropathy
impinging upon the thecal sac and causing mild
to moderate bilateral neuroforaminal
narrowing.”

In November 2010 the claimant treated with Dr. Michael

Standefer.  At that time, Dr. Standefer chose to treat the claimant

with conservative care.  The claimant was also sent to Arkansas

Medical Imaging and Open MRI for a CT of the lumbar spine.  On

November 17, 2010, the claimant underwent that diagnostic

procedure.  Following are the impressions from that testing:

“1. Grade I retrolisthesis of 2mm of L5 over
the S1 vertebra.
2. Mildly reduced height, diffuse asymmetrical
bulge and a broad based left paracentral-
foraminal protrusion of L5-S1 disc impinging
upon the thecal sac and the traversing left S1
nerve root and along with bilateral mild
facetal hypertrophy, causing mild right and
moderate left neuroforaminal narrowing.
3. Diffuse asymmetrical bulge and a broad
based right extraforaminal protrusion of L4-5
disc with bilateral mild facetal arthropathy
impinging upon the thecal sac and causing mild
to moderate bilateral neuroforaminal
narrowing.
4. The study is essentially stable, as
compared to the previous MRI examination.”

The claimant began to treat with Dr. Jared Ennis at Advanced

Interventional Pain & Diagnostics of Western Arkansas L.L.C.  This

treatment was also in November 2010 and was for the purpose of

epidural steroid injections in the claimant’s lumbar spine.  The

claimant continued to treat with Dr. Ennis on several occasions

throughout the end of 2010 and until October 2011.  The claimant

was also treated at Total Spine.  This treatment was in the form of

physical therapy which was ordered at the direction of Dr.

Standefer.  Medical records indicate that the claimant continued to
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be treated with physical therapy at Total Spine through February

2011.

On March 24, 2011, the claimant underwent an FCE at Athlete

Plus Physical Therapy and Sports Performance.  The FCE placed the

claimant at a light duty level at that time.  Dr. Standefer

authored a letter on May 10, 2011, regarding the claimant and the

FCE.  Following is the body of that letter:

“I am in receipt of your recent letter in
regard to the above noted patient.  Her FCE
has been reviewed.  Overall findings are felt
to be consistent with physical capability at
the light duty level.

Conservative care has been recommended for
this patient.  We are advising a stringent
exercise program.  No surgical lesions are
identifiable.

Based upon the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, Fourth Edition, Page
113, Table 75, she is entitled to an
impairment rating of 7% as regards to the body
as a whole.

This patient has been released from the
Neurosurgery Clinic.  No surgical lesions are
identifiable.  Judicious use of anti-
inflammatory medication, an exercise program
and caution with lifting and bending will be
the mainstay of therapy for her.  This has
been reviewed with her in detail.”

On May 24, 2011, the claimant again underwent an MRI scan of

the lumbar spine at Arkansas Medical Imaging and Open Air MRI.  The

follow are the impression from that diagnostic testing:

“1. Broad based posterior central and
bilateral paracentral disc protrusion at L5-S1
with superimposed left foraminal annular tear
and small right foraminal disc protrusion with
annular tear at L4-5, as described above.
2. No significant spinal canal stenosis.
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3. Moderate left and mild right neuroforaminal
compromise at L5-S1.
4. Mild lumbar spondylosis at L5-S1.
5. No vertebral fractures.
6. Compared to prior study dated 10/19/2010
the degenerative changes at L5-S1 and L4-5 are
stable.  No new interval disc herniation
noted.”

On June 22, 2011, the claimant was seen at Northwest Health

Systems by Dr. Rodney Routsong for a neurosurgery consultation at

the request of Dr. Ben Hall.  At that time, Dr. Routsong believed

that the claimant should continue with conservative treatment for

her complaints of pain regarding her back injury.  Dr. Routsong

expressed that he did not believe surgical intervention would help

the claimant.

At that time, the claimant did continue conservative care

including physical therapy at Trinity Rehabilitation, Inc. in

Fayetteville, Arkansas, and the claimant continued to see Dr. Ennis

for epidural steroid injections.  The claimant’s conservative care

continued throughout the year 2011.

On February 8, 2012, the claimant again underwent an MRI of

the lumbar spine at the direction of Dr. James Blankenship.  The

MRI was performed at Physician’s Specialty Hospital MRI in

Fayetteville, Arkansas.  Following are the impressions from that

diagnostic testing:

“1. a small eccentric, extreme lateral disk
protrusion at the lumbosacrum on the right-
hand side.  There is some mild narrowing of
the neural exit foramen and slight
displacement of the ganglion laterally.
2. Gross annular tear at the lumbosacrum with
moderate degenerative changes and likely
segmental instability with retrolisthesis with
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compensatory anterior splaying of the L5-S1
disk space.
3. Coronal plane imbalance as described.
4. Multilevel facet arthropathy as described
in the narrative.”

On March 5, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship at

the Neurosurgery Spine Center in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  Following

is the history of present illness and recommendation portions of

that report:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Seacrest is a
very pleasant 41-year-old lady who was injured
at work on 09/09/10.  She was keeping a
special needs child from falling and had acute
onset of pain in the same area that she is
currently hurting.  She went home that night
and iced it and rested, and the next morning,
went back to work.  The next day, she was hit
by a child who was running towards her to give
her a hug, and she had a marked exacerbation
of pain.  The patient subsequently was
referred to Dr. standefer who recommended
physical therapy.  Dr. Ennis has performed six
epidural steroid injections with none of them
providing any relief past a couple of days and
the majority of them providing no relief.  The
patient has tried multiple different
medication regimens over the last year and a
half with tramadol, cyclobenzaprine, baclofen,
Melixicam, Ultram and Lyrica being tried with
no significant relief.  The patient currently
takes Cymbalta.  Dr. Hall placed her on this
about a year ago because of depression.  The
patient has gotten progressively more
depressed with her activities and her
lifestyle having been significantly altered.
The patient states that this was originally a
worker’s compensation injury.  According to
the patient at least the last report from Dr.
Standefer created a situation where worker’s
comp denied her claim.  I will address my
opinion concerning whether this is a work-
related injury at the end of my narrative.
The patient states that she did have one back
injury with a pulled muscle many, many years
ago that Dr. Hall treated conservatively and
she did well, otherwise, she has had no
significant back problems prior to her work
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injury.  The patient states that although the
axial lumbosacral back pain is the most
significant pain that she has, she does have
intermittent right leg pain posteriorly and
posterolaterally with some occasional right
groin pain.  She has very rare left leg pain.
The patient currently utilizes a TENS unit and
over-the-counter Ibuprofen along with Voltaren
Gel.  She also had two rounds of physical
therapy.  The first one was early last year at
Total Spine, and the last one was late last
year at Trinity.  I have discussed the patient
with Steve, and he states that she was very
diligent with her physical therapy and did
everything that was asked of her.  She also
was in the pool, which I think was very
appropriate.

Her current restrictions are limited, lifting,
pushing, pulling, repetitive movements,
twisting overhead, climbing, bending,
pivoting, squatting and standing for more than
two minutes.”

“RECOMMENDATIONS: I have told the patient that
she most certainly has failed routine and
usual conservative measures.  She has
certainly had plenty of time to get over this
with the pain now being a year and a half old.
I have told her that at least the second round
of physical therapy was conventional active
therapy with evidence based type of
modalities.  I have told her that she
certainly has had multiple different
medication trials and although ESI’s have
never been shown to be any long-term benefit
in and of themselves, and she has certainly
had enough of those to see if would help, none
of them have been beneficial.  In summary, the
patient has failed an appropriate conservative
trial.  I told her in light of that, a
consideration of surgical intervention is not
unwarranted.  Her axial pain is in direct
correlation with the lumbosacrum where
segmental instability is noted along with her
annular tearing.  The L5 radiculopathy that
she has is likely from the lateral disk
protrusion, which I think could likely be
adequately treated with indirect
decompression.  She also has lateral settling
of the disk space, which would also contribute
to neural foraminal narrowing as a result of
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the disk disruption.  I have told her the more
problematic issue that we have to deal with is
the fact hat one of her early MRI reports
indicated she had an L4-L5 disk protrusion.
She does have some mild disk space changing at
the L4-L5 level and at present, I do not think
that it is likely that this is a contributor
to her current pain.  I have told her that if
she is interested in pursuing potential
surgical intervention, my recommendation would
be diskography at the L4-L5 and L5-S1 levels.
If both were provocatively positive, then the
L3-L4 level would need to be done.  If not, we
would re-evaluate a surgical treatment plan
based on the findings.  After a lengthy
discussion, she has elected to proceed on with
multilevel diskography and we will schedule
this as soon as the schedule will allow.”

On March 13, 2012, the claimant underwent a diskogram of the

lumbar spine.  The procedure note from that testing is found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 46 and 47.  The procedure was

performed by Dr. Blankenship himself.

On March 15, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship after having the results of her diskography.  Following

is the recommendation portion of the clinic note from that visit:

“I have told the patient that based on her
diskography, the L4-L5 level appears to be the
more current causative etiology of her pain.
Unfortunately, the marked disk space
disruption at the lumbosacrum would have to be
treated in addition.  I have old her that if
she elects for surgical intervention, which
certainly should be offered to her now
considering that she has failed routine and
usual conservative measures, which has
included a year and a half of time, different
rounds of physical therapy, different
injections and different medications, would
have to involve an arthrodesis at both levels.
I have told her that the leg pain that she has
intermittently is also something that is of a
concern, but I have told her that I think the
majority of her leg pain is coning from the
marked neural foraminal compression at the
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lumbosacrum.  She does have a lateral disk
herniation, left greater than right, at the
lumbosacrum.  She also has mild lateral
rec3ess stenosis with a small lateral annular
tear bilaterally at the L4-L5.  I told her
that I would recommend that we treat this with
indirect decompression and if she elected for
surgery, I would recommend an anterior lumbar
interbody arthrodesis at L5-S1 with Brigade
implantation and then a second-stage same-day
second surgical team arthrodesis at L4-L5 with
XLIF implantation.  We have discussed the
details of the surgical intervention in its
entirety.”

On April 4, 2012, the claimant was seen at Northwest Arkansas

Psychological Group at the request of the respondents for a pre-

surgical evaluation.  At that time, the claimant was seen by

Richard D. Back, Ph.D., Clinical Neuropsychologist.  The medial

record from that visit indicates that the Minnesota Multiphasic

Personalty Inventory-2 test was performed.  Following is a portion

of the test and interpretation sections of the medical note from

that visit:

“Her Paindex score (13) exceeds the cut-off,
indicating that she would not be a good
surgical candidate, from a pain relief
standpoint.  Patients with this score improve
only 15 percent of the time.”

The recommendation portion of the medical record states as follows:

“Conservative medical intervention is
recommended because there are too many
psychological factors involved.  Surgery is
not indicated.”

The claimant underwent surgical intervention on April 11,

2012.  The surgical intervention was performed both by Dr.

Blankenship and Dr. Ronald Mullis.  The medical records reveal

three operative reports all from April 11, 2012.  Those operative
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reports are found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 76 through 82.

Following are the preoperative diagnosis, post operative diagnosis

and principle procedures performed along with the name of the

surgeon performing those procedures or assisting in the procedures:

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1. L4-L5 HNP with gross annular tearing.
2. Retrolisthesis in extension with segmental
instability at L4-L5.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1. L4-L5 HNP with gross annular tearing.
2. Retrolisthesis in extension with segmental
instability at L4-L5.

PRINCIPLE PROCEDURE:
1. Anterior osteotomy at L4-L5 for correction
of sagittal plane imbalance.
2. Anterior lumbar interbody arthrodesis at
L4-L5 via extreme lateral approach.
3. segmental fixation with lateral XLF
fixation screws.
4. Interbody XLIF implantation at L4-L5.
5. Intraoperative lower extremity EMG’s and
NeuroVision monitoring.  A reading was taken
for MEP’s before implantation, during
implantation and after implantation.
Continuous EMG monitoring was done for six
nerves from the moment the patient arrived at
the operating room until the surgical
procedure ended.  The medical rationale for
this was that it was of absolute medical
necessity to have intraoperative monitoring to
protect the patient’s spinal cord and prevent
injury with distraction and reconstruction.

SURGEON: James B. Blankenship, MD.

ASSISTANT: Rhonda Findley, APN, RNFA.”

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1.  L5--S1 disk herniation with grade 5
annular tear on the modified Dallas Diskogram
scale at L5-S1 with sagittal plane imbalance.
2.  Extreme lateral disk herniation with
bilateral lower extremity pain L5
distribution.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS:
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1.  L5-S1 disk herniation with grade 5 annular
tear on the modified Dallas Diskogram scale at
L5-S1 with sagittal plane imbalance.
2.  Extreme lateral disk herniation with
bilateral lower extremity pain L5
distribution.

PRINCIPAL PROCEDURES:
1.  Anterior osteotomy of the spine at L5-S1
for correction of sagittal plane imbalance.
2.  Anterior lumbar interbody arthrodesis at
L5-S1.
3.  Anterior instrumentation with screw
fixation, Brigade variety.
4.  Interbody Brigade implantation at L5-S1.
5.  Intrathecal injection of Duramorph and
fentanyl.  This was done through a separate
incision from the operative procedure and is
separate from the general anesthetic being
performed.
6.  Bone marrow aspiration from the right
anterior iliac crest.  The bone marrow
aspirate was passed off and concentrated for
autologous stem cells, which was then mixed
with Osteocel and Mosaic putty mixture.
7.  Intraoperative lower extremity EMG’s and
NeuroVision monitoring.  A reading was taken
for MEP’s before implantation, during
implantation and after implatation.
Continuous EMG monitoring was done for six
nerves from the moment the patient arrived at
the operating room until the surgical
procedure ended.  The medical rationale for
this was that it was of absolute medical
necessity to have intraoperative monitoring to
protect the patient’s spinal cord and prevent
injury with distraction and reconstruction.

SURGEONS:
1.  Co-surgeons for the primary osteotomy were
James B. Blankenship, M.D./Ronald Mullis,
M.D., with Rhonda Findley, A.P.N., R.N.F.A.,
as an assistant.
2.  For the remainder of the procedures-
Surgeon: James B. Blankenship, M.D. Assistant:
Ronald Mullis, M.D.”

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS:
1.  L5-S1 disk herniation with grade 5 annular
tear on the modified Dallas Diskogram scale at
L5-S1 with sagittal plane imbalance.
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2.  Extreme lateral disk herniation with
bilateral lower extremity pain L5
distribution.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS:
1.  L5-S1 disk herniation with grade 5 annular
tear on the modified Dallas Diskogram scale at
L5-S1 with sagitall plane imbalance.
2.  Extreme lateral disk herniation with
bilateral lower extremity pain L5
distribution.

PRINCIPAL PROCEDURE: Osteotomy of spine at L5-
S1 for a correction of sagittal and coronal
plane balance.

OTHER PRINCIPAL PROCEDURES:
1.  Anterior lumbar interbody arthrodesis at
L5-S1.
2.  Anterior instrumentation with screw
fixation, Brigade variety.
3.  Interbody Brigrade implantation at L5-S1.
4.  Intrathecal injection of Duramorph and
fentanyl.  This was done through a separate
incision from the operative procedure and is
separate from the general anesthetic being
performed.
5.  Bone marrow aspiration from the right
anterior iliac crest.  The bone marrow
aspirate was passed off and concentrated for
autologous stem cells, which was then mixed
with Osteocel and Mosaic putty mixture.
6.  Intraoperative lower extremity EMG’s and
NeuroVision monitoring.  A reading was taken
for MEP’s before implantation, during
implantation and after implantation.
Continuous EMG monitoring was done for six
nerves from the moment the patient arrived at
the operating room until the surgical
procedure ended.  The medical rationale for
this was that it was of absolute medical
necessity to have intraoperative monitoring to
protec the patient’s spinal cord and prevent
injury with distraction and reconstruction.

SURGEON: Ronald J. Mullis, MD

CO-SURGEON: Ronald Mullis, MD, was co-surgeon
for osteotomy at L5-S1 and assistant surgeon
for the other surgical procedures with Dr.
Blankenship as a co-surgeon.
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ASSISTANT: Rhonda Findley, A.P.N., R.N.F.A.,
for osteotomy.”

On April 26, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  The clinic note from that visit states as follows:

“She rates her pain today at 5 percent towards
the worst pain imaginable which compares to
her preoperative rating of 80 percent.  She is
very pleased with her surgical outcome, and
she is taking minimal narcotics for incisional
pain.”

On May 21, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  Following is a portion of the clinic note from that

visit:

“She is now six weeks out status post lumbar
arthrodesis.  She states that her low back is
only minimal.  It is a dull ache and states
that today, she is not having any pain.  She
tells me that she is well pleased with her
surgical outcome and that her operative pain
has completely resolved.  She is continuing
with her physical therapy and is also doing
her walking regimen and stretches daily.  She
tells me that she is not taking any narcotics,
only over-the-counter medications as needed.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant was asked

questions on cross examination regarding her symptomatology or pain

after the surgical intervention by Dr. Blankenship.  Following is

an exchange between the claimant and the respondents’ attorney:

“Q.   I should have asked you that way.  Are
you having any spasms since the surgery?

A.   No.

Q.   Now, you stated that of your symptoms,
you felt like that you were getting the
stabbing around your low back at your
beltline.  Are you still having any of those
symptoms?

A.   No, sir.
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Q.   Are you having any of the pain radiating
down your right leg all the way to your foot,
is that there?

A.   No.

Q.   How about the tingling going down the
right leg?

A.   Only if I do a lot of walking, but that's
minor.

Q.   How far do you have to walk before you
start to feel the sensation of tingling,
either by distance or time?

A.   I am walking a mile on the treadmill, so
I know at least a mile I am not having any
trouble.

Q.   How long does it take you to walk that
mile on a treadmill?  Approximately.

A.   I think last time I walked it, it was 19
minutes.

Q.   Okay.  And how long are you walking on a
treadmill?  I should say how many times a
week?

A.   Daily.

Q.   So you get on a -- daily you get on a
treadmill.  Do you have a prescribed amount or
a set amount you try to walk every day on the
treadmill?

A.   At least a mile.  Trying to work up to
two.

Q.   Are you doing any other type of exercises
at home for physical therapy or away from a
physical therapist?

A.   At this time, I am just doing the
exercises that the physical therapist
prescribed me at home.  They are straight leg
raises, a piriformis stretch, pelvic tilts.
And I can't remember the name of the other
one.
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Q.   We were going through your symptoms and
we got through your right leg.  How about --
you had pain you said radiating from the low
back to, I believe, your right groin and hip
area.  Are you having any of those symptoms?

A.   No, sir.

Q.   How about -- I believe you stated that
you were having pain going down your left leg
to about your knee, was that correct?

A.   Yes, sir.

Q.   Are you still having any of those
symptoms now?

A.   No.

Q.   Other than some tingling in your right
leg after walking approximately a mile or 19
minutes, are you having any other symptoms
after this surgery?

A.   No.”

Claimant’s testimony throughout the hearing was consistent in

that she believes the surgical intervention performed by Dr.

Blankenship was very successful and was allowing her to again

resume with normal life activities.

The claimant, in this matter, has asked the Commission to

consider her entitlement to payment for the additional medical

treatment in the form of surgical intervention performed by Dr.

Blankenship.  The claimant has also asked the Commission to

consider her entitlement to the follow up treatment by Dr.

Blankenship due to that surgical intervention.

I find that the surgical intervention performed by and at the

recommendation of Dr. Blankenship and Dr. Mullis was reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable back
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injury.  It is clear from the claimant’s testimony and the medical

records that the surgery was successful in relieving the claimant’s

pain and symptomatology from her compensable back injury.  The

respondents did send the claimant to Dr. Back for a psychological

evaluation.  It was his opinion that surgery was not indicated.

However, it is clear from the desirable outcome that was achieved

through surgical intervention that Dr. Back was wrong in his

interpretation of the claimant’s need for surgical intervention.

Other doctors also indicated that the claimant should not pursue

surgical intervention and should continue with conservative care.

The medical records clearly demonstrate a long history of

conservative treatment that had failed the claimant.  It was only

when Dr. Blankenship and Mullis performed surgery on the claimant

that her symptomatology and pain was relieved.  Inasmuch, I find

that the surgical intervention performed on April 11, 2012, was

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

compensable back injury and that the claimant is entitled to

reimbursement for her out of pocket expenses and the respondents

shall bear the cost of that surgical intervention.  I also find

that the claimant is entitled to follow up care for that surgical

intervention as it is also reasonable and necessary medical

treatment. 

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 3, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 4, 2012, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the surgical intervention performed on April 11, 2012, is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her compensable back

injury.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to reimbursement for out of pocket expenses

for that reasonable and necessary medical treatment and that the

respondents shall be responsible for payment of that treatment.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to follow up care for her surgical

intervention of April 11, 2012.  This would also entitle the

claimant to reimbursement for any out of pocket expenses already

paid toward that follow up care.

ORDER

The respondents shall reimburse the claimant for out of pocket

expenses associated with her April 11, 2012, surgical intervention

and follow up care for that surgical intervention.  It the

respondents’ responsibility to  pay for the surgical intervention
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and follow up care as they are both reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable injury.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


